EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE


Meeting: Wednesday 20th March, 2013

at 2.00 p.m. 

PRESENT:- Councillors Pidduck (Chairman), Sweeney (Vice-Chairman), Barlow, Bell, Cassidy (Item 1 - 12), Doughty, Garnett, Graham, Richardson, Seward and Wall.
110 – Minutes Silence

The Chairman requested the Committee to stand for one minute as a mark of respect for Eleanor Murphy a former Mayoress of the Borough who had passed away today.
111 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 20th February, 2013 were agreed as a correct record.
112 – Declarations of Interest

Councillor Barlow declared a Disclosable Pecuniary Interest in Agenda Item 11 – Welfare Reform – Grants to External Organisations (Minute No. 118).  He was the Treasurer of the Barrow and District Disability Association.  He left the meeting during consideration of the item.

Councillor Garnett declared a Disclosable Pecuniary Interest in Agenda Item 11 – Welfare Reform – Grants to External Organisations (Minute No. 118).  He was a Board Member of the Citizen’s Advice Bureau.  He left the meeting during consideration of the item.
113 – Apology for Absence

An apology for absence was received from Councillor Guselli.
114 – Housing Management Forum: Recommendations
The recommendations of the Housing Management Forum held on 28th February, 2013 were submitted for consideration.

N.B. The Minutes are reproduced as Appendix 1 to the Minutes of this meeting.

RESOLVED:- That the recommendations of the Housing Management Forum be agreed as follows:-

ASB Action Ltd
(i)
To note the information on the Service Level Agreement with ASB Action Ltd;

(ii)
To agree to progress the Service Level Agreement for a further 12 months with ASB Action Ltd; and

(iii)
To agree that a seminar be arranged regarding anti-social behaviour and Members of the Housing Management Forum and Tenants’ Forum should be invited.

STAR Survey Action Plan
To agree the following action plan to respond to the matters raised throughout the STAR Survey:-

(1) Tenant Involvement and Influences in Services


To consider and progress options for ensuring Tenants such as those with a disability in their household were listened to and had the opportunity to express their views. 


To consider and progress options for encouraging Tenants in the 16-34 age band to have the opportunity to engage and participate in the provision of services.  

(2) Anti-Social Behaviour


To carry out a review of the current procedures for dealing with anti-social behaviour; and

(3) Complaints Procedure


To review and improve understanding of the Complaints Procedure. 

To agree that the Decoration Allowance be increased to £20 per room from the start of the next financial year.

115 – Council Finances as at 31st December, 2012
The Borough Treasurer submitted a detailed report which presented financial information for the current financial year, as at 31st December, 2012 and the projected outturn for General Fund; Income Streams; Treasury Management; General Fund Reserves; Housing Revenue Account; Collection Fund and Write Offs.
RESOLVED:- To note the report of the Borough Treasurer.
116 – Medium Term Financial Plan 2013-2014 to 2015-2016
The Borough Treasurer submitted the Medium Term Financial Plan for 2013-2014 to 2015-2016 which was considered by the Committee.
The original projection out to 2015-2016 from the Medium Term Financial Plan last year, which had been based on the Budget Strategy, had showed a balanced budget with a £600k deficit being supported by reserves.  That meant the budget had an actual shortfall of £600k which was supported by reserves.

The current projection out to 2015-2016 based on the approved 2013-2014 budget, had showed a deficit in 2015-2016 of £410k in addition to the £600k deficit being supported by reserves.  That meant the gap at the end of the Budget Strategy was estimated to be £1 million rather than the original £600k.

Members were reminded that the budget report of 23rd January, 2013 had identified that the 2013-2014 budget was £219k higher than the original projection made last year in the Medium Term Financial Plan.  The £219k had been funded by the Government settlement that had been received for the year.  The continuing impact of the items making up the £219k deficit projected a shortfall of £344k for 2014-2015 and £410k for 2015-2016.

As set out in the current Medium Term Financial Plan, the shortfall for these years could be funded from the Restructuring Reserve if further savings and reductions were not generated in other areas.

2015-2016 was the final year of the budget support agreed in the Budget Strategy that made the on-going deficit £1 million.

Beyond 2015-2016 the £1 million deficit must be corrected.  The Council’s reserves would not be sufficient to maintain the current budget levels in future years.  The 2015-2016 budget had not been rolled forward in the Medium Term Financial Plan as that was outside the current Budget Strategy.

The Restructuring Reserve was currently estimated to be £775k as at 31st March, 2016 however, that reserve continued to be used to fund the cost of on-going changes to bring expenditure down and to pay for one-off essential items.

RESOLVED:- To note the report of the Borough Treasurer.

117 – Welfare Reform Update
The Committee considered a detailed report of the Borough Treasurer that provided a brief background on Welfare Reform issues and an update or position statement where applicable.

The report was split into sections for Council Tax Support; Housing Benefit; Discretionary Housing Payments; Non-Dependent Deductions; Disability Living Allowance and Universal Credit.

The Borough Treasurer informed the Committee that for 2012-2013 the Council had received £38,479 Discretionary Housing Payments (DHP) grant and that was almost all allocated, with 15 awards.

For 2013-2014, the Council had been allocated £99,921 from the Government.  The overall absolute limit was £249,803; the difference of £149,882 could be spent on DHP’s by the Council but no more.

All applications for a Discretionary Housing Payment were individually assessed.  Should there be an appeal against a decision, Council Officers that were not involved in the original decision perform a reconsideration.  The number of awards and the amounts in payment were entered into the benefits system.

RESOLVED:- (i) To note the report of the Borough Treasurer; and

(ii) To agree that £149,882 of the Restructuring Reserve be added to the Discretionary Housing Payment grant, to allow the funding to reach as many eligible people as possible.
118 – Welfare Reform – Grants to External Organisations
The Borough Treasurer reminded the Committee that the Council provided an annual grant to the Citizen’s Advice Bureau.  The Service Level Agreement for the next three years was currently being drawn up and having researched the original grant provisions, there was a discrepancy that needed to be resolved.

Originally, the annual grant appeared to cover the Welfare Benefits service that the Council transferred to the Citizen’s Advice Bureau along with the staff providing the service at that time.  The core services that were provided by the Citizen’s Advice Bureau were under the banners of general advice and money advice.  It was not possible to separate the Welfare Advice service from the core services, but it was an inherent part of the core services.

She proposed that the annual grant be provided to the Citizen’s Advice Bureau for its overall service provision, with the caveat that a Welfare Benefits service be provided.  To ring-fence the Council’s grant would endanger the broader services provided and viability of the Bureau.

There were a number of changes from the Welfare Reforms that would have an impact on the number of people needing help and advice from the Citizen’s Advice Bureau (CAB) and the Barrow and District Disability Association (BDDA).  When the Grants to External Bodies fund had been identified and distributed, Members had expressed the view that the funding for these organisations be reviewed if at all possible.

As a key partner in the delivery of support for Welfare Reform changes, it was proposed that the transition to reduced Council funding be cushioned for 2013-2014.  That was the year that the changes would be most prominent.

The original funding profile from the core budget and from reserves was:

	Year
	Funding
	CAB
	BDDA
	Total
	Core
Budget
	Reserves

	
	%
	£
	£
	£
	£
	£

	2012-2013
	100
	99,280
	14,660
	113,940
	56,970 
	     56,970 

	2013-2014
	80
	79,420
	11,730
	91,150
	56,970 
	     34,180 

	2014-2015
	60
	59,570
	8,800
	68,370
	56,970 
	     11,400 

	2015-2016
	50
	49,640
	7,330
	56,970
	56,970 
	              -   

	2016-2017
	50
	49,640
	7,330
	56,970
	56,970 
	              -   

	Total funding
	337,550
	49,850
	387,400
	284,850
	102,550

	Budget provision 2012-2013 to 2016-2017
	284,850
	
	

	Use of Reserves
	102,550
	
	


The proposed funding profile from the core budget and from reserves was:

	Year
	Funding
	CAB
	BDDA
	Total
	Core
Budget
	Reserves

	
	%
	£
	£
	£
	£
	£

	2012-2013
	100
	99,280
	14,660
	113,940
	56,970 
	     56,970 

	2013-2014
	100
	99,280
	14,660
	113,940
	56,970 
	     56,970 

	2014-2015
	80
	79,420
	11,730
	91,150
	56,970 
	     34,180 

	2015-2016
	60
	59,570
	8,800
	68,370
	56,970 
	     11,400 

	2016-2017
	50
	49,640
	7,330
	56,970
	56,970 
	              -   

	Total funding
	387,190
	57,180
	444,370
	284,850
	159,520

	Budget provision 2012-2013 to 2016-2017
	284,850
	
	

	Use of Reserves
	159,520
	
	


The additional reserves that were required were £56,970 and these could be reallocated from the Restructuring Reserve into the Grants to External Bodies Reserve.

RESOLVED:- (i) To agree that the annual grant awarded to the Citizen’s Advice Bureau be permitted to cover all of the services that were provided, with the caveat that a Welfare Benefits service be provided;
(ii) To agree that £49,640 of the Restructuring Reserve be awarded to the Citizen’s Advice Bureau to further cushion the transition to reduced grant funding from the Council as set out in the report; and

(iii) To agree that £7,330 of the Restructuring Reserve be awarded to the Barrow and District Disability Association to further cushion the transition to reduced grant funding from the Council as set out in the report.

119 – Fly a Flag for the Commonwealth – 10th March, 2014

The Executive Director informed the Committee that he had been notified by the Queen’s Pageant master that a new annual event to celebrate the Commonwealth was proposed for 10th March, 2014.  The choice of year reflected the Commonwealth Games being hosted in Glasgow and the Centenary of the start of World War I.

The proposal was that all local authorities should fly the Commonwealth Flag on the day at a time to be agreed.

It was proposed that it would become an annual event with parish and community councils being included in 2015 and churches in 2016.  Commonwealth Flags would be provided free of charge.

RESOLVED:- To agree to fly the Commonwealth Flag on 10th March, 2014 and in future years.

120 – Craven House: Lease of 4th Floor to Cumbria County Council

The Executive Director reminded the Committee that Craven House was a 1960’s four storey office block situated on Michaelson Road, Barrow. 

Provisional Heads of Terms had been agreed with Cumbria County Council for all of the fourth floor accommodation.

The proposal entailed the total refurbishment and upgrading of the fourth floor accommodation to a modern, lettable standard.  In that regard Cumbria County Council had estimated the works required to cost £1.6m and had requested a capital contribution from the Council and a figure of £300,000 had been agreed upon.  It was considered that to realistically achieve a market rent of £4.75sq.ft the upgrade works were required and that the only alternative method of funding the refurbishments would be via a long rent free mechanism which would result in little or no income to the Council over the term of the lease.  Funding that proportion of the improvement would require an adjustment to the Capital Programme to allow the works to be funded either from programme underspend on Strategic Acquisitions or from Efficiency Support Grant if the Boroughs Business case was accepted by Government. 

The establishment of a rent level of £4.75/sq. ft. would also aid lease renewal/rent review negotiations currently underway with Fishers and Job Centre Plus. 

It was proposed that, should the works proceed, the project would be procured and managed by Cumbria County Council in accordance with the Council’s Contract Standing Orders.

RESOLVED:- To approve the proposed lease to Cumbria County Council on the terms reported and that the Capital Programme be amended to facilitate a grant of £300,000 towards refurbishment works to Craven House in the 2013/14 financial year.

121 – Craven House – Re-Roof
The Executive Director reminded the Committee that Craven House was a 1960’s four storey office block situated on Michaelson Road, Barrow.

The current income from the property was substantial at £176,000pa and subject to Committee approval that would increase through letting of the fourth floor to Cumbria County Council.

It had been identified that the original roofing membrane had failed and that water was penetrating into the building. Two estimates for roof replacement of £194,000 and £222,000 had been obtained by the Council and a further estimate of £310,000 had been obtained by Cumbria County Council.  Clearly, these were estimates and he expected the tendered price to be at the lower end of the range.  The two estimates for the Council did not include provision for lifting and re-siting telecommunication equipment and therefore it was prudent to make a provision of £300,000 in the Capital Programme to complete the works.  

Consideration had been given to the option of carrying out repairs to the roof however, given its age, the need to carry out more repairs in the future and the scale of the rental stream, full replacement was a more cost effective option.

The costs of £300,000 were not currently included in the Capital Programme and approval would require an adjustment to include the costs of replacement in 2013/14.  The costs could be met from underspend in the Strategic Acquisitions Programme.

Essential maintenance and upgrades to the structure of the building were required to secure the continued rental income stream from the property.

The works would be procured and managed by Cumbria County Council in accordance with the Council’s Contract Standing Orders.

RESOLVED:- To agree to amend the Capital Programme to facilitate the re-roofing of Craven House at an estimated cost of £300,000 in 2013/14 funded by a reduction in the Strategic Acquisitions programme in 2012/13 2013/14.
122 – Approval of Collections Development Policy
The Executive Director informed the Committee that the Dock Museum had held the national museum standards for more than ten years (known as “Registration” and latterly “Accreditation”).  That had enabled the Dock Museum to obtain grant funding (in 2012/13 more than £30,000 of grants were given to the Dock Museum).
To obtain Accreditation (the award of Accreditation lasted five years) this Committee had to approve a Collections Development Policy.  The majority of the text of the Collections Development Policy had been written by the Arts Council.

The Dock Museum’s Collections Development Policy was thus a national standard and there were no significant changes from the previous plan adopted by the Committee on 17th October, 2008.

The deadline for the approval of the updated Collections Development Policy was the end of April 2013.
RESOLVED:- To approve the revised Collections Development Policy.
123 – Tenants Participation
The Committee was informed that from 1st April 2012, the Housing Communities Agency had taken over the housing regulation role.  Co-regulation remained at the heart of the framework which meant having a solid partnership between tenants, landlords and those who govern the organisation to deliver positive results for tenants. Specifically, for the Council, it meant that Councillors who governed housing services were responsible for:- 
1. Meeting the standards set out in the framework. 

2. Delivering the organisations social housing objectives, including being transparent and accountable. 

3. Supporting tenants to both shape and scrutinise service delivery and to hold councillors to account. 

The Overview and Scrutiny Committee had decided it would be appropriate to review current tenant’s participation arrangements to ensure they were robust enough to take on the new role.  In undertaking the review Members met with the Housing Manager, the Community Involvement Manager and a representative from Lancaster City Council to discuss their approach to engagement.
The review focussed on six key points three of which Members believed would enhance the arrangements for Economic Standards and three which provided better opportunities to support the Consumer Standards.

Members of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee were concerned that a number of representatives on the Housing Management Forum (HMF) were not tenants and were making recommendations regarding the use of monies which was raised through tenant’s rents.  Members supported resident representation but believed that the HMF should only include Council tenant’s representatives and elected Members.  Members agreed that the Council should try to encourage more tenants to become involved in decisions that may affect their property.

The membership of HMF was of equal numbers of tenant representatives and councillors.  Concern were raised that whilst tenants would operate as one voice, as political membership was dictated by the political make-up of the Council. As a result tenants had a greater influence over the recommendations made by the HMF. Members did not think that this was appropriate because ultimately it was the Members who would be held to account.

The Council had appointed a Housing Chair however, the Council Constitution allowed for the HMF to appoint a Chair for the ‘purpose of management of the meeting’ who may be a different person.  Historical evidence had suggested that because of the membership of HMF the Chair at HMF meetings was typically a tenant’s or resident’s representative.  Members considered that the Chair of the HMF meetings should be the Chair that was appointed by the Council.  Members raised concerns that when HMF reports were presented to the Executive Committee that the Chair of HMF should be present to clarify any issues. 

Under the new arrangements the tenants should both shape and scrutinise service delivery and to hold councillors to account.  The principal role in scrutinising landlord services and intervening where consumer standards were not met would fall to tenants’ panels.  Members considered that under Barrow’s current arrangements tenants would be scrutinising themselves. 

Currently the Tenant’s Compact had a budget of £10k for training which was used for supporting training events and for expenses incurred when attending. Members supported retaining the training budget but were concerned that it may be excessive currently the training budget for all Elected Members was only £5k.  Members suggested that the value of the training budget be reviewed in 2013/14.

Currently there was £25k budget for environmental enhancement.  The budget was used for small scale improvements. Many Members were unaware that these budgets were available and were concerned that some areas don’t access that funding.  They considered that there should be more Member involvement in the use of that budget so it could be used to attract matched funding. 

Members were also concerned regarding the lack of tenant involvement and would like to review how that could be improved.

The Executive Director informed the Committee that Management Board had concerns over the reduction of tenant representatives from eight to two.

RESOLVED:- 
(i)
To agree to continue to have eight Elected Member representatives but reduce the number of Tenant’s representatives to four;
(ii)
To agree that Tenant’s representatives should be Council Tenants;
(iii)
To agree that the Council should encourage more Tenants to take an active role in Tenant’s participation;

(iv)
To agree that the Chairman of Housing Management Forum (HMF) that was appointed by the Council would also be the Chairman at HMF meetings;

(v)
To agree that the Chairman of HMF should also be a Member of the Executive Committee to provide a Member’s view on the HMF reports that were submitted to the Executive Committee;

(vi)
To agree to change the remit of the Tenant Compact Working Party to carryout scrutiny of current policies and practices;

(vii)
To agree to retain the training budget of £10k for 2013/14;
(viii)
To agree to undertake a review of the training budget in 2013/14.;
(ix)
To agree to retain the environmental enhancement budget of £25k;
(x)
To agree that the Housing Department should identify a mechanism for keeping Elected Members involved regarding the use of the budget; and
(xi)
To agree to undertake a review to consider how more Tenants can become involved in decision making.

Immediately after the vote was taken Councillor Richardson requested that his vote be recorded that he had voted against the motion.

The meeting ended at 3.30 p.m.

